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their message. As parents we have an 
awesome responsibility to protect our 
children, and we must not take this re-
sponsibility lightly. While I am deeply 
saddened by the loss of Meghan Beck, I 
commend the entire family for their ef-
forts in spreading their message. 

I urge my colleagues to visit the 
Becks’ Web site at 
www.meghanshope.org. There they can 
learn more about the important issue 
of furniture safety and what can be 
done to prevent more tragedies from 
occurring. 

I know that our colleague, the gen-
tlewoman from Pennsylvania (Ms. 
SCHWARTZ), is also concerned about 
this issue; and I look forward to work-
ing with her closely to see what Con-
gress can do to help. 

I am certain that the entire House of 
Representatives joins me in sending 
their deepest condolences to the Beck 
family and in thanking them for their 
effort on behalf of our children’s safe-
ty. 

f 

FIGHTING CARGO THEFT 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Pursu-
ant to the order of the House of Janu-
ary 4, 2005, the gentleman from Florida 
(Mr. STEARNS) is recognized during 
morning hour debates for 5 minutes. 

Mr. STEARNS. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to tell my colleagues and the 
country about a problem that has 
plagued our country for some 30 years, 
but continues unabated today. It is a 
problem that travels our highways and 
threatens our interstate commerce. It 
is a problem that affects our entire 
country and demands a Federal re-
sponse. The problem is the crime of 
cargo theft. 

Every year, tens of billions of dollars 
are lost due to cargo theft, by one esti-
mate, up to $60 billion a year in losses. 
But there are indirect costs as well. 
This huge amount of business and prof-
it translates into the loss of at least 
300,000 mid-level manufacturing jobs. 
Prices are increasing due to higher in-
surance premiums. People are losing 
their jobs and consumers are paying 
higher prices because of cargo theft. 
Making matters worse, law enforce-
ment officials estimate 60 percent of 
cargo theft incidents go unreported, so 
these costs could be even greater. 

Typical targets for cargo theft often 
include shipments of clothing, pre-
scription drugs, computers, and jew-
elry. A truckload of computer micro-
processors can be worth millions of dol-
lars. A truckload of cigarettes, just an-
other common target, can be worth up 
to $2 million. 

Cargo thieves employ creative and 
highly efficient means to prey on cargo 
carriers and have managed to stay one 
step ahead of our authorities. Thieves 
know what they want, where they can 
find it, and how they can get it. 

And let us not forget that cargo theft 
is a national security issue. We know 
that terrorists can make a lot of 
money stealing and selling cargo, not 

to mention the fact that terrorists 
have a proven record of using trucks to 
either smuggle weapons of mass de-
struction or as an instrument of deliv-
ery. 

Make no mistake about it, cargo 
theft is a big business, and business is 
booming. 

But despite the incredible costs and 
high stakes involved, we still have not 
been able to come up with an effective 
way to fight cargo theft. The trouble 
is, cargo theft is not well-known or a 
high-profile issue. And one of the rea-
sons that cargo theft does not receive 
the attention it deserves is because 
very little information exists con-
cerning the problem. For example, 
there currently is no all-inclusive data-
base that collects, contains, or proc-
esses distinct information and data re-
garding cargo theft. 

In order to combat the growing prob-
lem of cargo theft, I have introduced 
legislation, the Cargo Theft Prevention 
Act, which proposes commonsense so-
lutions to this widespread crime. My 
legislation would require the creation 
of just such a database, providing a 
valuable source of information that 
would allow State and local law en-
forcement officials to coordinate re-
ports of cargo theft. This information 
could then be used to help fight this 
theft in everyday law enforcement and 
estimating, and very importantly, esti-
mating the exact cost of this crime. 

My act, the Cargo Theft Prevention 
Act, proposes that cargo theft reports 
be reflected as a separate category in 
the Uniform Crime Reporting System, 
or the UCR, the data collection system 
that is used by the FBI today. Cur-
rently, no such category exists in the 
UCR, resulting in ambiguous data and 
the inability to track and monitor 
trends. 

The last thing my bill does is have 
the United States Sentencing Commis-
sion take a look at whether criminals 
who commit cargo theft deserve stiffer 
penalties. This needs to be done be-
cause the high value-to-volume ratio of 
hi-tech and high-profit goods cargo 
theft has encouraged criminals pre-
viously involved in drug dealing to 
move into this area of activity, where 
they run less risk of detection and suf-
fer less penalties if they are caught. 

As it now stands, Mr. Speaker, pun-
ishment for cargo theft is a relative 
slap on the wrist. Throw in the fact 
that cargo thieves are tough to catch, 
and what we have here is a low-risk, 
high-reward crime that easily entices 
potential criminals. We need to deter-
mine what sentencing enhancements 
and increases must be made, if at all. 

Members in this Chamber need to be 
made aware of this problem, a problem 
not only specific to the large port cit-
ies of this country, but a problem spe-
cific to all of our congressional dis-
tricts. Billions of dollars are being 
sapped from our economy and this body 
is doing little to stop it. It is time that 
we get aggressive and make our high-
ways again safe for commerce. 

The Cargo Theft Prevention Act pro-
poses to finally give law enforcement 
officials and lawmakers the common-
sense tools they need to combat the 
costly and growing crime of cargo 
theft. I urge my colleagues to support 
this legislation. 

f 

THE WASHINGTON LOBBYISTS 
The SPEAKER pro tempore. Pursu-

ant to the order of the House of Janu-
ary 4, 2005, the gentleman from Ohio 
(Mr. BROWN) is recognized during morn-
ing hour debates for 5 minutes. 

Mr. BROWN of Ohio. Mr. Speaker, it 
is springtime, and Major League Base-
ball is coming to Washington. The 
thing is, though, I am not sure they got 
the name right. They are calling the 
team the Washington Nationals. Not a 
bad name, but I always thought the 
name should reflect the true character 
of a city. The right choice is obvious: 
the new team’s name should be the 
Washington Lobbyists. 

The Washington Lobbyists and their 
Republican allies would play under new 
rules of the game. 

Rule number one: pay to play. You 
cannot step on the field unless you 
ante up. But in the land where cash is 
king, that is just the start. For a mod-
est added contribution, a batter can 
shrink the strike zone, replace the tra-
ditional hardball with a more respon-
sive tennis ball, or move the pitcher 
back 10 feet. 

Rule number two: no errors. Missed 
the ball, say, by $800 billion on your 
Medicare cost estimate? No worries. 
With enough money, enough spin and 
enough citizen education, the Lobby-
ists can make those errors vanish over-
night, or at least until election day. 

Rule number three: it ain’t over until 
its over, unless we are losing. Soccer 
ends after a set period of time. But do 
you know who plays soccer? Old Eu-
rope, that is who. Well, none of that in 
‘‘reformed’’ baseball. At home games, 
the Lobbyists can hold the game open, 
adding extra innings if they are losing 
at the end of an arbitrary nine innings. 

And the Washington Lobbyists would 
create a whole new fan experience too. 
Instead of the oh-so-boring Ball Day Or 
Bat Day, the Lobbyists and their cor-
porate partners could offer U.S. Cham-
ber of Commerce Blanket Day: Fans 
get blanket product-liability waivers. 

Or the Washington Lobbyists base-
ball team could offer Golf Junket Get-
away Giveaways: one lucky fan gets an 
all-expense sweet golf trip to Scotland, 
all expenses paid by the Indian gaming 
industry. 

Or the Washington Lobbyists could 
give away at the ball park Timber In-
dustry Bat Night: every bat is made 
from 100 percent old-growth forest. 

Or Pressroom Sweepstakes: the win-
ning fan gets White House press cre-
dentials for a day, but only if he is af-
filiated with an on-line escort service. 

Or maybe Burger Night: free burgers 
for the first 5,000 fans, made with 100 
percent caribou from the Arctic Na-
tional Wildlife Refuge. 
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